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Biased, fragmentary and very incomplete as the media reports
are, some things are clear:
1. These movements are desperately short of revolutionary
leadership. The long years of ruthess dictatorship have
strangled even the more or less petty-bourgeois parties. There
is no sign even of any bourgeois leadership independent of the
ruling authorities, apart from groups and individuals tied to
the dictators whom the workers have thrown out.
2. We offer the following considerations to Tunisian, Egyptian
Libyan and other groups in Europe and by any means available
to people in the countries affected. Workers in those
countries are in a real state of confusion, not knowing what
to do or how to do it. In general what they want is real
democracy.
3. Indeed, that is not a bad place to start. But before
thinking about what to do and how to do it, first a few words
about the general situation. There is no doubt that this is a
revolution, or rather several revolutions. Now, a revolution
is a whole process, more or less long, and we are just at the
start. That is the first thing we must explain to these
workers who clearly believe those who tell them that it is
already over. They have got rid of the dictators, but these
were merely the personification of a whole economic and social
system – imperialism — as it exists in these countries. To
maintain its domination almost unchanged (in a different form
from the old colonial regime the workers long since rejected)
imperialism has succeeded, with the help of reformists and the
Stalinist bureaucracy, in turning these young independent
states into military dictatorships and medieval monarchies by

delegating its direct power of oppression to native political
regimes. In its first phase the revolution has thrown out the
dictators in two countries and started the same battle in many
others (Yemen, Libya, Algeria, etc.). But in these first two
countries, the revolution is now marking time. The politicoeconomic regime remains more or less intact and is preparing,
at this moment, to demobilise, push back and repress the
workers. It dare not go too far in the direction of bloody
repression because it is weakened and does not yet feel strong
enough. Soldiers would probably refuse to fire on the people.
The army’s apparent neutrality, as the fruit of this
uncertainty, forces the generals in power to negotiate with
the workers over their demands. The situation is a little
different in Tunisia but remains essentially the same.
4. In this situation workers should push forward with their
desire to achieve democracy. In continuing the revolution in
that way and by concretising their demands, they can transform
into facts their obvious vigilance and their distrust of the
new people on power – both expressed loud and clear not least
by their determination to stay put where they mobilised their
movements. But all that is very fragile. If they are
demobilised, it would certainly mean the first step towards a
defeat and the re-installation of a new dictatorship, possibly
veiled for a time.
5. We should propose to them that they continue their movement
towards real democracy – a battle that is not even half won
yet. Progress in this the only guarantee against a turn
backwards in the situation: if you do not go forward you are
condemned to retreat. The general slogan should be the
conquest and strengthening of real democracy based on winning
and securing democratic rights, as well as on the organisation
of the movement.
6. We can only sketch several essential points of a democratic
programme which workers in those countries themselves, their
political and trade union organisations, would need to work
out in detail.

a. Immediately lift the state of emergency which has been in
force for many years in all these countries (in Egypt, the new
– military – authorities have only promised to lift it in 6
months time!)
b. Besides that it is important to demand and secure freedom
of speech and of the press; freedom of assembly, freedom for
workers to organise together democratically and, finally,
freedom to demonstrate. At the moment the masses have
spontaneously exercised these rights, but it is necessary to
guarantee and codify them.
c. Complete and total separation of the church and the state
(of all churches)
d. Immediate freedom for all political prisoners (already
started in Egypt)
These are the immediate measures that directly flow from the
current situation.
Beyond that, it is important to make progress towards complete
democratic freedom for the working masses in the towns and the
countryside. For this, political democracy must go hand-inhand with economic democracy.
1. It is vitally important for the life of the country to
nationalise the factories, mines and banks, particularly those
owned by foreign capital.
2. One fundamental democratic measure is a radical agrarian
reform, with the re-distribution of land to the poor farmers
and their co-operatives without compensation to the present
owners. This is the very bedrock of democracy in the
countryside and at the same time it breaks the power of the
big landed proprietors who are pillars of support for the
dictatorship, as well as of those leaders currently in power.
All the generals in Egypt, like Mubarak and his family, are
big landed proprietors, and the same is true elsewhere.
3. Democratic rights for workers at their workplace, codified
in progressive social legislation (collective bargaining,
defined working times, the right to strike, unemployment

benefits, etc.)
4. Freedom to form trade unions and trade union rights. At the
same time democratisation of existing trade unions, holding
fresh elections to renew them..
5. Progressive social legislation for all workers (sickness
insurance, laws protecting workers’ housing, etc.)
6. Confiscation of all the material goods of the cronies of
dictators already fallen and yet to fall: land, factories,
buildings, businesses, wealth stolen from the people and
monopolised during the decades of dictatorship.
But the most urgent task of the day, and therefore the main
slogan, is – organise working people
1. So that they can make progress towards real democracy,
guarantee the freedom which has been won and achieve all their
demands, the most determined and conscious and therefore the
most active elements must set up their political party, a
workers’ party, a sort of Labour Party. The job of this party
from the very moment it is set up would be to work out and
promote in practice the whole democratic programme, raising it
in all workers’ movements.
2. All of these movements in the country should unite in a
political process aimed at setting up a new regime in line
with the wishes and desires of workers. It would be a terrible
mistake to put faith in the promise of elections. The whole
country (all the countries), the whole of the working people,
have rejected the dictators’ bogus constitution. They need a
new one, a constitution of the working people. They need to
fix and codify the new order, i.e. the most highly democratic
measures, rules and laws, which alone conform to the will of
the people and its dynamism. They need also to prevent the
possessing class, the pillars of the dictatorship, from
cheating the people through a fraudulent electoral facrce.
Therefore workers need to prepare and hold a Constituent
Assembly of the country. It is for the creation of that type
of assembly that elections should be held, to select delegates

drawn from candidates of the truly democratic parties, first
and foremost of the workers’ party.
3. Both to run the the elections – and to make sure they are
run properly – and to prepare the Assembly to bring about
their demands and under popular supervision, workers urgently
need to form local committees of action and supervision in the
workplace and in the local areas. In the countryside, one
vitally important task for such committees would be to push
forward agrarian reform and land re-distribution
energetically. Poor farmers and agricultural labourers would
form the majority of these committees in the countryside.
Everywhere these committees, with the participation of
housewives, should keep an eye on prices at markets and in the
shops. This is all the more necessary since the international
bourgeoisie could strangle and starve the infant workers’
democracy through present and future speculation in cereals
and other agricultural products.
4. One extremely important political task for workers and
their organisations is a radical and immediate break with
national isolation. A main condition for the success of their
movement is to bring about an effective and living alliance
a. with the other peoples engaged in similar movements in
North Africa and and the Middle East. The people of Tunisia,
Egypt, Libya and Algeria, can already form permanent contacts
and synchronise their demands and activities through their
movements and political parties (once the latter have been
established).
b. also with the workers in the countries of Europe and their
organisations, demanding their solidarity and collaboration to
establish a broad united front against the forces of
restoration in their countries and internationally.
5. Separately, I would like to make a particular point about
the enormous importance of the following problem:
Fraternisation with the army soldiers, especially in Egypt,
has already born fruit fruit in the apparent neutrality of the
army. But this is very fragile. It is necessary to continue
and extend this fraternisation (which is a very important task

in the other countries too), with the aim of forming stable
contacts so that ultimately, at a stage which cannot be
determined from here, soldiers’ committees can be set up,
especially since the soldiers are workers in uniform, or very
often farmers willing to discuss a programme for the redistribution of the land.
Here in broad terms and hastily sketched, are a a few points,
hints rather, to serve as the basis of an programme for these
movements. The determination and the dynamism are there. But
about the aims of their struggle and the means available to
them almost total confusion reigns. That is where we should at
least try to help.

